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	Minutes of the meeting of the York Teaching Hospital NHS Foundation Trust Council of Governors held on 15th June 2011, in the White Cross Social Club, White Cross Court, York.

	Present:
	Chairman of the meeting, Alan Rose

	
	

	Public:
	Mr Paul Baines, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Mrs Helen Butterworth, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Dr Jane Dalton, Public Governor, Hambleton

	
	Mrs Helen Mackman, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Mr Nevil Parkinson, Public Governor, Selby District

	
	Mr Jim Porteous, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Mr David Robson, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Mr Bob Thomas, Public Governor, Selby District

	
	Mr Bob Towner, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Councillor Sian Wiseman, Public Governor, City of York

	
	

	Patient/Carer:
	Mr Philip Chapman, Patient/Carer Governor

	
	Dr  Jenny Moreton,  Patient/Carer Governor

	
	Mr Geoffrey  Rennie, Patient/Carer Governor

	
	Mr Brian Thompson, Patient/Carer Governor

	
	

	Partner:
	Councillor Sandy Fraser, Partner Governor, City of York Council

	
	Councillor Caroline Patmore, Partner Governor, North Yorkshire County Council

	
	Councillor Joseph Riches, Partner Governor, City of York Council

	
	

	Staff:
	Mr Lee Bond, Staff Governor, Medical

	
	Mrs Mandy McGale, Staff Governor, Non-clinical

	
	Mr Martin Skelton, Staff Governor, Clinical Professional

	
	

	Apologies:
	Mrs Anne Penny, Staff Governor, Nursing

	
	Mrs Diane Rhodes, Public Governor, Selby District

	
	Councillor John  Batt, Partner Governor, North Yorkshire County Council

	
	Mrs Catherine Surtees, Partner Governor, York CVS

	
	

	Attendance:
	Dr John Coyle, Clinical Director, Elderly Medicine

	
	Mr Patrick Crowley, Chief Executive

	
	Professor John Hutton, Non-executive Director

	
	Mrs Linda Palazzo, Non-executive Director

	
	Mrs Anna Pridmore, Foundation Trust Secretary

	
	Miss Lucy Watson,  Charitable Funds Manager

	
	

	Members of the public:
	Four members of the public attended the meeting.



	11/16
	Chairman’s Introduction



	
	The Chairman welcomed the members of the public to the meeting. He also welcomed the new City of York nominated governor, Joseph Riches.


	11/17
	Apologies for Absence



	
	The Council of Governors noted the apologies.



	11/18
	Questions from the public


	
	There were no questions received from any members of the public.



	11/19
	Declaration of Interest



	
	Councillor Fraser asked for his membership on the overview and scrutiny committee to be removed; he was no longer a member.
Dr Dalton asked for her Director and Trustee of North Yorkshire and York forum to be noted.

Mr Robson asked for it to be noted that he was a member of the management committee for the York Blind or Partially Sighted Society. The organisation does contract with the Trust.

The declarations and amendments were noted.



	11/20
	Minutes of the Meeting held on 23rd March 2011


	
	The minutes were approved as an accurate record.



	11/21

	Matters arising from the minutes

	
	Mr Towner asked if there was an update on the success of the Emergency Department triage system which was due for completion in July or August. Mrs McGale updated the Council of Governors on the project work being undertaken in the Emergency Department. She advised that the project was looking at all needs and linking the GP out of hours, walk in centre and Emergency Department. Mr Crowley added that as a result of the successful bid with the MSK service and the relocation of the service to Shipton Road, space had been released. This would ensure improvements in methodology and practice could be realised and so ensure a better service was given to patients. Mrs McGale added that the improvements should be in place and complete over the next year.
Councillor Fraser asked how the walk in centre worked when Harrogate were responsible for it. Mr Crowley explained that the PCT had decided to allocate some services on a countywide basis, one of which was the provision of walk in centres. Harrogate won this ‘lot’. It has been agreed that it was illogical for Harrogate to have the York walk in centre and there is an implicit understanding that the walk in centre will be managed by us. 

Mr Towner asked about the integration of community services and if the Council of Governors could receive an update on integration. Mr Crowley advised that the integration of community services for York Selby is underway, and a formal report had been requested. He added that he would expect that an update could be given at the July meeting.
Mr Porteous commented that he had received very positive feedback about the car park; people seem very satisfied with the car park. But he has received comments from blue badge holders about the blue badge car parking. It seems that people are dropping off their relative who holds a blue badge and then using the blue badge to park in the disabled car parking area when they could park in the multi storey car park. Mr Crowley suggested the issue should be taken back to the Transport group. 
Dr Moreton described a recent visit she had to the A&E department. Mrs McGale advised that she would take the comments back to the department.



	11/22
	Sub-Committees and other Governor Reports



	
	Patient focus group

Mr Baines updated the Council of Governors on the work that had been undertaken by the group.
The ward visits - In addition to regular PFG members, the group held a special meeting where they welcomed the Chairman, Chief Nurse, Lead Governor, NED Dianne Willcocks, Head of Patient Experience and two matrons.

The Chief Nurse said that she did not see a difficulty in principle with governors speaking to patients on the wards, but that governors would need to be fully trained for the task, with full competency in confidentiality protocols.

Many Governors have reservations about this issue, and the breadth of debate reinforced the importance of further discussion before ward visits which could be adopted as a regular part of Governor involvement.

Patients requesting visits from a priest - This topic was raised many months ago with the Chair of PFG by an acute patient who had been asked, on admission, whether they would like to be visited by a minister. Having accepted the offer the request was not transmitted to the Chaplaincy Department.

The system is still ‘hit and miss’ but Stuart Petty, Senior Chaplain, says that he will attempt to improve the situation through the Nursing Department and is not looking for any intervention by the Governors.

This Agenda item is therefore closed.

Theatre gowns for bariatric patients, and others required to walk between departments - An ex-patient who raised this issue with the Chair of PFG has tried three types of gown lent by the Hospital. Two were viewed as unsuitable by the individual and the third was preferred. The PFG will submit a recommendation for use of this gown for financial and clinical consideration.

Inconsistent food menu presentation in wards - We understand that methods of food procurement and preparation are currently under review and so this topic is on hold until the outcome is known.

Outpatient Questionnaire - Matron Karen Cowley has developed an excellent project on this topic, which is greatly welcomed by the PFG. We have already been shown an advanced copy and look forward to the briefing which Karen has undertaken to give us at our next meeting, after initial trials.
Community and Membership Engagement group

Dr Dalton updated the Council of Governors on the work of the group. She advised that an action plan was being developed and would be linked to the wider strategy. Work was ongoing with the programme for the York Hospital presentations in relation to both dates and topics. The third area work that has been ongoing was in relation to newsletters for Selby and other areas. The final area of work is with regard to the sustainability plans.
Dr Moreton asked if Mr Crowley would comment on the ability of all staff (including new community services) to have access to the intranet. She was of the impression that not all staff did have access. Mr Crowley advised that all staff continue to have access to their existing portals. Policies are being consolidated and the process of migrating people on to one intranet will take some time, but it is happening. 
Remuneration/ Nominations Committee

Mr Rose advised that at the private meeting held before the public Council of Governors meeting, the Council of Governors had considered and agreed the reappointment of Mr Philip Ashton as a Non-executive Director for a further 3 years. His term of office will be completed on 31 June 2014.
He added that the Council of Governors had also considered the appraisal for the Chairman and had agreed a set of objectives for the Chairman over the next 12 months.

Lead Governor Report
As Lead Governor, Mrs Mackman reported on the work she had been undertaking specifically with regard to the appraisal of the Chairman and thanked all Governors for their involvement. 
Referring to the sub committees, she advised that Mr Parkinson had agreed to join the Sustainability Group following the resignation from the Council of Governors of Mr Ruff.  Commenting on the Transport group, Mrs Mackman added that the group had not met as it is planned that the group will be restructured and reviewed to make sure it is looking at the right issues.
Mr Towner added that he would like the Transport group to consider the strengths and weaknesses of car parking in the Trust, including review and clarity of the concessions.

Mr Crowley advised that he would ensure the development of the group would include the involvement of Governors. He added that historically the group had been a Trust meeting rather than a Governor meeting. 

Mrs Mackman advised that a number of Governors had attended the Regional Governor Event hosted by the Trust. She advised that 19 Trusts were represented at the event and the event had been a success. Governors who had assisted the running of the event were thanked.
Mrs Mackman reminded the Governors that there was a central email address which is used by the public and is managed by Mrs Mackman. She advised that it does not receive a great many emails, but what it does receive is very interesting and actions are swiftly taken to direct questions appropriately.
The final piece of work related to the Trust website. Mrs Mackman explained that she had received a number of comments from people trying to access information on the website and had found it difficult. She explained that she had met with Mrs Brown (Head of Communications) to discuss the website and had agreed that a small number of Governors should work with Mrs Brown to review the website. Mrs Mackman asked Governors to put their name forward. Councillor Patmore put her name forward to be part of the group.


	11/23
	Summary of the Board of Directors minutes



	
	Mr Robson, Public Governor for the City of York, referred to the issue indentified in the minutes around deteriorating patients and asked for some assurance about the work that had been carried out to address the issues. Mr Crowley explained that work was on going with the deteriorating patients in terms of improving the systems and he was reporting regularly to the Executive Board. 
Mr Robson asked about the theatre safety briefings. Mr Crowley explained that safety briefings had been introduced nationally and the Trust had introduced them successfully in to the main theatre block.  The Trust is now ensuring that the data capture is meaningful and the safety briefings are captured properly. The Trust knows the briefings are undertaken; the issue is that they are not always recorded as having happened.
Dr Moreton asked about the training given to community staff. She was of the impression that there had been some under investment in staff training and this was reflected in the Board minutes. Mr Crowley explained the reference in the minutes related to investment in the fabric of the community hospitals and not the staff. The Trust is supporting development and training through the excellent programme it runs.  The PCT was served an improvement notice over a year ago and have not completed any work on the facilities and as a result it was agreed to take the theatres at Whitby and Malton out of use by SNEY.  The services are being re-scheduled to other facilities. North Yorkshire Overview and Scrutiny Committee were very supportive of the action.
The Council of Governors noted the summary minutes.


	11/24
	Chief Executive Report



	
	Mr Crowley referred to the paper circulated with the pack for the meeting and explained that he would give an overview based on the statements included in the annual report and annual plan. He summarised the successes and challenges of the past year and concluded that this had been a challenging year but a very interesting one. The performance of the Trust was strong and was underpinned by Dr Foster and notably the Trust being the leader nationally as having the lowest number of C-diff cases.

Referring to this year, Mr Crowley said that it would be again challenging but bring a great deal of change to the Trust. The integration of community services had already changed some of the partnership working and the Trust will continue the development of working jointly with other Trusts. As the Trust continues to integrate 3 sets of services, it is important that the core activity in York remains at the standards and quality expected. 
Mr Towner asked how the Trust will ensure the standards are maintained in York. To help support the maintainance of standards the Non-executive Directors have divided into two groups, those that concentrate on the acquisition of SNEY and those that ensure the standards within York are being maintained. The Group looking at the standards in York, the ‘Home team’, have a meeting with Mr Crowley and other members of the Executive Team between the Board meetings.
Mr Chapman commented that he thought it was excellent that people were managing their day jobs and the acquisition of Scarborough, but asked if the Trust also received the resource support that had been discussed in terms of finance and people. Mr Crowley thanked Mr Chapman for his comments and advised that there had been a reimbursement of about £400k paid by the SHA along with some people being seconded to the Trust.
Mr Rose tabled a chart that outlined the key dates for the CoG over the next 9 months, in relation to the proposed acquisition of SNEY. The Governors discussed the chart and noted the dates.



	11/25
	Stroke Services


	
	The Chairman welcomed Dr Coyle to the meeting. Dr Coyle gave a presentation on the results of the Stroke Sentinel Audit and some details about the action plan that had been put in place to address the issues identified by the Audit.


	11/26
	York Teaching Hospital Charity


	
	Mrs Palazzo introduced the item and gave the CoG some background history of the charity. She introduced Miss Lucy Watson and asked Miss Watson to provide the CoG with an overview of the work currently being planned and carried out by the Charity.


	11/27
	Any Other Business



	
	There was no other business.


	11/28
	Date and time of next meeting



	
	The next meeting of the Council of Governors will be held on 13th July 2011 in the Social Club, White Cross Court, York YO31 8JR.
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